At A Public Meeting

of the Town Board of the Town of Newburgh held

At 1496 Route 300 in said township at 7:00 P.M.

On the 23rd day of July, 2007

Roll Call:               George A. Woolsey, Councilman

                                Derek N. Benedict, Councilman

                                Gilbert J. Piaquadio, Councilman

                                Elizabeth J. Greene, Councilwoman

Absent:
        Wayne C. Booth, Supervisor
Also Present:         Mark C. Taylor, Attorney for the Town

                                James W. Osborne, Town Engineer

                                Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk

                                Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Town Clerk

Meeting called to order at 7:05 p.m.
Deputy Supervisor Derek N. Benedict presided in the absence of Supervisor Booth
1.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG


Andrew Zarutskie, Town Clerk, led the pledge to the flag.

2.
MOMENT OF SILENCE

3.
ADDITIONAL ITEMS FOR AGENDA


There was one add on:  a new item 13:  Temporary Housing

4.
COMMENTS ON AGENDA ITEMS


There were no comments.

5. 
APPROVAL OF AUDIT


MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve the audit in the amount of 
$760,285.25. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.
VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.


Motion approved: 4 yes; 0 no; 1 absent.
6.
SCHEDULED PUBLIC HEARINGS RE: STARLIGHT HOLDINGS


(A/K/A Lands of DeMuro – Drury Heights)


A.
Water District Extension    (scheduled time:  7:00 p.m.)


Deputy Supervisor Benedict asked Town Clerk Zarutskie if the all postings and legal notices were posted for the Lands of DeMuro-Drury Heights Water District Extension. Town Clerk Zarutskie answered that the legal notice was posted on the Town Hall’s bulletin board since July 6, 2007, advertised in the Sentinel on July 6, 2007 and advertised in the Mid Hudson Times on July 11, 2007. 

MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene at 7:06 p.m. to open the Public Hearing for Lands of DeMuro-Drury Heights Water District Extension. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict. 

VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.


Motion approved: 4 yes; 0 no; 1 absent.

(see transcripts provided by Michelle Conero) 


MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey at 7:29 p.m. to keep the Lands of DeMuro-Drury Heights Water District Extension Public Hearing open but not to exceed sixty days. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.


Motion approved: 4 yes; 0 no; 1 absent.
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B.
Drainage District                 (scheduled time:  7:15 p.m.)

Deputy Supervisor Benedict asked Town Clerk Zarutskie if all the postings and legal notice were posted for the Lands of DeMuro-Drury Heights Drainage District. Town Clerk Zarutskie answered that the legal notice was posted on the Town Hall’s bulletin board since July 6, 2007, was advertised in the Sentinel on July 6, 2007 and advertised in the Mid Hudson Times on July 11, 2007. 


MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene at 7:31 p.m. to open the Public Hearing for Lands of DeMuro-Drury Heights Drainage District. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict. 

VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.


Motion approved: 4 yes; 0 no; 1 absent.

(see transcripts provided by Michelle Conero) 

MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene at 7:46 p.m. to keep the Public Hearing for the Lands of DeMuro-Drury Heights Drainage District open but not to exceed sixty days. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey.

VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.


Motion approved: 4 yes; 0 no; 1 absent.


C.
Lighting District                  (scheduled time:  7:30 p.m.)

Deputy Supervisor Benedict asked Town Clerk Zarutskie if all the postings and legal notices were posted for the Lands of DeMuro-Drury Heights Lighting District. Town Clerk Zarutskie answered that the legal notice was posted on the Town Hall’s bulletin board since July 6, 2007, was advertised in the Sentinel on July 6, 2007 and advertised in the Mid Hudson Times on July 11, 2007. 


MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict at 7:48 p.m. to open the Public Hearing for Lands of DeMuro-Drury Heights Lighting District. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey. 

VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.


Motion approved: 4 yes; 0 no; 1 absent.

(see transcripts provided by Michelle Conero) 

MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict at 7:58 p.m. to close the Public Hearing for the Lands of DeMuro-Drury Heights Lighting District. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey.

VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.


Motion approved: 4 yes; 0 no; 1 absent.


D.
Sewer District                      (scheduled time:  7:45 p.m.)

Councilman Benedict asked Town Clerk Zarutskie if all the postings and legal notices were posted for the Lands of DeMuro-Drury Heights Sewer District. Town Clerk Zarutskie answered that the legal notice was posted on the Town Hall’s bulletin board since July 6, 2007, was advertised in the Sentinel on July 6, 2007 and advertised in the Mid Hudson Times on July 11, 2007. 
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MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to open the Public Hearing for Lands of DeMuro-Drury Heights Sewer District at 7:59 p.m. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey. 

VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.


Motion approved: 4 yes; 0 no; 1 absent.



(see transcripts provided by Michelle Conero) 



MOTION to keep the Public Hearing for the Lands of DeMuro-Drury Heights Sewer District open but not to exceed sixty days was made at 8:46 p.m by Councilwoman Greene. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.


Motion approved: 4 yes; 0 no; 1 absent.

7.
TOWN ASSESSOR:  Request to Post/Advertise for Position of Assistant Assessor


MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the request made by Michael Fogarty, Sole Assessor, to begin the interview process for Deputy Assessor. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey.

DISCUSSION: Thomas Masten, Deputy Assessor and Assistant to Michael Fogarty for 28 years, is retiring at the end of this month.


Councilwoman Greene wishes Mr. Masten the best, and said Mr. Masten has been an asset to the Town and will be missed. 
VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.


Motion approved: 4 yes; 0 no; 1 absent.


8.
RECEIVER OF TAXES:  Request to Purchase Printer


MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to take $2,000.00 out of the computer reserve fund for the purchase of a new system printer for the Receiver of Taxes Office. 


The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict. 

VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.


Motion approved: 4 yes; 0 no; 1 absent.


MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve the request made by Thomas 
Masten, Deputy Assessor, dated July 11, 2007 for a new System Printer. The printer is 
for the Receiver of Taxes Office. The cost of the printer is not to exceed $2,000.00. The 
motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey. 
VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.


Motion approved: 4 yes; 0 no; 1 absent.
9.
RECREATION:  Request to Hire Part Time Laborer


MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the request made by Robert Petrillo, Commissioner of Parks, Recreation and Conservation, dated July 18, 2007 to hire Jason Szeli as a part time laborer. The proposed hire date is August 1, 2007 with an hourly rate of $8.50. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.
VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.


Motion approved: 4 yes; 0 no; 1 absent.
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10.
POLICE DEPARTMENT:

A.
Request to Purchase Tactical Vehicle

MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the request of Charles Kehoe, Chief of Police, dated July 13, 2007, to purchase a Tactical vehicle. This vehicle was put out to bid and awarded to The Armored Group LLC, in Cleburne, Texas. They submitted a bid  amount of $49,985.00. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

DISCUSSION: The funds for this purchase will come from the New York State Grant #LG07-1297-D00 from Senator Larkin’s Office and will be picked up in Virginia by the Police Department. The Armored Group was the only company to submit a bid. 
VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.


Motion approved: 4 yes; 0 no; 1 absent.
B.
Approval of Voucher:  Computer Maintenance Services

MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve Chief of Police Charles Kehoe’s request dated July 19, 2007 to pay Admit Computer Services their 2007 software maintenance charges in the amount of $24,210.00. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.
DISCUSSION: This expenditure will come out of account 3010.497 of the 2007 Police budget.

VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.


Motion approved: 4 yes; 0 no; 1 absent.
11.
JUSTICE COURT:  Request to Hire Full Time Court Clerks


Town Justice Jude Martini submitted a request dated July 5, 2007 to fill two vacant 
full-time positions in his office. He would like Felicidad Mullen and Joan Lane to fill 
these vacant positions. Both Ms Mullen and Ms Lane are currently part-time Court Clerks 
and would like a full-time position. They are aware that they would be provisional and 
will have to take the next Civil Service exam when posted. The position currently pays 
$10.50 an hour.

Councilwoman Greene stated both of these positions were funded in the 2007 Justice 
Court budget and she gave the Board members copies of the salaries of the clerical 
position within the Court system. It was decided by the Board members to discuss this 
matter further and have this brought back on the August 8, 2007 meeting. 
12.
ENGINEERING:


A.
Neversink Drive Sanitary Sewer Replacement



1.
Request for Budget Transfer


MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the request made by James Osborne, Town Engineer, dated July 19, 2007 to transfer $110,000.00 from the Interfund Transfer Line to Capital Project #7049 to fund the Capital Project #7049-Neversink Drive Sanitary Sewer Replacement. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict. 


DISCUSSION: In Mr. Osborne’s memo he stated in preparing the 2007 budget, the Town Board put $110,000.00 into the Interfund Transfer Line of the Algonquin Sewer District. The purpose of this budget allocation is to fund the Capital Project #7049-Neversink Drive Sanitary Sewer Replacement. 

VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.


Motion approved: 4 yes; 0 no; 1 absent.
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2.
Authorization of Engineering Services

MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the request submitted by  James Osborne, Town Engineer, dated July 12, 2007 to approve the second part of Stearns & Wheeler’s proposal for design engineering, contract administration and construction observation for the Neversink Drive Sanitary Sewer Replacement, as outlined in their proposal. The amounts are as follows: the contract administration in the amount of $6,000.00 and an inspection estiminated at 45 hours at $75.00 per hour.


(see proposed scope of services)

 VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.


Motion approved: 4 yes; 0 no; 1 absent.

B.
Mountain View Water Storage Tank


1.
Request for Budget Transfer


MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve the budget transfer request made by James Osborne, Town Engineer, dated July 16, 2007. The money will be transferred from the Water Interfund Line 9902.0900 to the Capital Project number 6059, Rehabilitation of the Mountain View Water Storage Tank, in the amount of $3,000.00. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene. 

DISCUSSION: Mr. Osborne stated this is to conduct a robotic inspection of the interior of the tank and this is the first step in the Capital Project. 

VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.


Motion approved: 4 yes; 0 no; 1 absent.


2.
Approval of Proposal for Inspection Services


MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the request of James Osborne, Town Engineer, dated July 11, 2007 for the inspection of the diverless underwater video inspection of the Mountain View Avenue Water Storage Structure. The inspection will be done by Robotic Observation Ventures (R.O.V.) and is not to exceed $2,564.00. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict. 
VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.


Motion approved: 4 yes; 0 no; 1 absent.

C.
Meadow Hill/Powder Mill Roads: Authorization of Engineering Services



MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve the proposal for transportation engineering services for the evaluation and design of the speed humps - traffic calming features. They will be installed in front of Meadow Hill School, on Meadow Hill Road. and at the park entrances on Gardnertown Road and Powder Mill Road. This project is part of the comprehensive plan update. The amount is not to exceed $5,600.00 for tasks I and II.


DISCUSSION: The description of tasks I and II submitted by Creighton Manning Engineering, LLP (CME) are as follows:

Task I-Data Collection


CME will install automatic traffic recorders in the vicinity of each site to record hourly volumes and traffic speeds for several days.


Task II-Traffic Calming Design

Subtask II.A Concept: Based on the traffic data and speeds, CME will conduct a field visit and provide a concept of the proposed traffic calming measures both in type and location. This concept will be provided to the Town for discussion and acceptance.

Subtask II.B Design: Upon acceptance of the concept, CME will provide construction plans and specifications of the traffic calming measures for use by the Town’s Highway Department for installations.


VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.


Motion approved: 4 yes; 0 no; 1 absent.
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13.
EXTENSION OF TEMPORARY HOUSING:


MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve State Farm Insurance Agent, 
James Manley’s request dated July 23, 2007 to extend the temporary mobile housing for 
Josephine and Thomas Coranas of 9 Coranas Lane, Newburgh, New York until 
September 30, 2007. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict. 

DISCUSSION: In James Manley’s letter he states the Coranas’s home was damaged by 
a fire. He is proud to report that the work to repair their home is nearing completion. The 
contractor expects the work to be completed by September 15, 2007. The Coronas’s 
anticipate removal of the mobile home before September 30, 2007. Unfortunately, the 
original six month approval will expire prior to September 30, 2007. He would like to 
request on behalf of the Coranas family an extension that would allow them to stay in 
their temporary housing until September 30, 2007.

VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – absent; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.


Motion approved: 3 yes; 0 no; 2 absent.
14.
ANNOUNCEMENTS & OTHER PRESENTATIONS

Town Clerk Zarutskie noted that on Saturday July 28th there will be a school for Election Day poll workers here in the Town of Newburgh’s Meeting Room at 10 a.m. He asked everyone present to consider becoming a poll worker.
Zarutskie noted that since he had to be here to open the building for the polling school, he will also open the Town Clerk’s office.

Zarutskie went on to announce his office will be open Saturday August 4th from 9:00 a.m.
 
until 1:00 p.m. 


New York State Assemblyman Thomas Kirwan will be conducting a “Town Hall” 
meeting in the meeting room at the same time.


County Legislator Tony Marino will meet with constituents in the lobby that morning.

15.
PUBLIC COMMENTS


Mrs. Wiseman, Kroll Development, stated they still do not have a stop sign at the 
corner of Center and Third Street. The roads in the Kroll Development have deep holes in 
them and she would like to see them filled in. Her third concern is the low water pressure 
on Upper Street and she would like to know what can be done to have it increased. 


James Looney, Union Avenue, is having trouble with water in his basement. It is his 
determination the water is due to the stream that was filled in on Park Avenue. The water 
that used to go into the stream is now going into his basement. He would like the Town to 
take action.

Bill Wiseman, Kroll Development, has concerns with the following:


1. The water pressure in the development.


2. The drainage problem on Garden and Third St. 


3. A crushed culvert in front of Mr. Ladoux’s house.

4. Drain Pipe on Mr. Bass’s property that needs repair. 


5. The paving coming up on the roads in the development.


6. The road maintenance in the development.


7. Would like more Police enforcement in the area.


8. There is a resident in the development that had a house fire last October and the fire 
debris is piled at the end of his driveway. Mr. Wiseman would like the Town to address 
this problem.  
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Chris McQuade, a new home owner in the Kroll Development, wanted information on 
the Driscoll Subdivision. He asked if a Public Hearing had been held for the project yet. 

James Osborne, Town Engineer, replied a hearing had already been held and there will be 
transcripts that were made at that Public Hearing. There are plans available in the 
Planning Board’s office for review. Mr. Osborne said that they could write a letter to the 
Planning Board for their consideration while they go through the approval process. 


Vicky Gibson, Leptondale, asked the Board if they knew anything about property 
owners charging for parking on Community Day. 


Chief Kehoe stated if it is private property it is not against the law to charge for parking.  


16.
EXECUTIVE SESSION:


MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to go into Executive Session at 9:42 p.m. 
The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict. 

VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio 
– yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.


Motion approved: 4 yes; 0 no; 1 absent.

Deputy Supervisor Benedict thanked everyone for coming. 


Two items were on the agenda for the Executive Session:


A.
Police Department:  Personnel

B.
Proposed/Pending Litigation with NYSDEC Regarding Underground Storage Tanks

MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to come out of Executive Session at 11:01 
p.m. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.


Motion approved: 4 yes; 0 no; 1 absent.

Acting Supervisor Benedict stated that no action took place during the Executive Session.


However, action is anticipated now.

MOTION to authorize the Chief of Police to hire two replacement police officers, was made by Councilman Piaquadio. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.


Motion approved: 4 yes; 0 no; 1 absent.
MOTION that the Town Board hereby declares a state of public emergency as defined in

Municipal Law Section 103, with respect to the four underground tanks at Fleet Maintenance, the Highway Garage, the Police Station and the Filter Plant, such tanks lacking leak detection systems, and the absence of such systems posing a hazard to the public health and safety and be it further resolved that the Town Engineer is authorized to solicit at least two bids for the Town’s purchase of leak detection systems for these four underground tanks, made by Councilman Benedict,
seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.


Motion approved: 4 yes; 0 no; 1 absent.
REGULAR TOWN BOARD MEETING     JULY 23, 2007     PAGE 8

MOTION that a contract for the excavation, removal and disposal of one 500 gallon 

underground waste oil tank at Fleet Maintenance be awarded to Conklin Services and

Construction Inc., of Newburgh, for a sum not to exceed $3,550, plus $200 for vacuum truck services, and $140 per drum for sludge disposal services, and be it further resolved that the Town Board hereby waives the purchase policy requirement for the solicitation of three bids as this removal is required to address urgent compliance and environmental regulatory requirements, made by Councilman Benedict, seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.


Motion approved: 4 yes; 0 no; 1 absent.
MOTION to adjourn made at 11:12 p.m. by Councilman Piaquadio, seconded by Councilman Benedict.

VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.


Motion approved: 4 yes; 0 no; 1 absent.
Meeting adjourned at 11:12 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

______________________________
        ___________________________________              

 Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk                           Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Town Clerk

